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BLACKPOOL COUNCIL

EXECUTIVE MEMBER REPORT TO THE COUNCIL

	Report of the Cabinet Member for 


	Urban Environment

	at the Council meeting held on  
	17th January 2007




	This report provides the opportunity to report to the Council the latest developments on various matters relating to the Urban Environment portfolio.

Transportation, Highways, Traffic and Parking    

Central Area Coast Protection Works 

The works continue to progress satisfactorily and in accordance with the programme along the section from Waterloo Slade to Manchester Square.  Works will shortly commence north of Manchester Square. Negotiations are proceeding with 6 Piers (Leisure Parks) regarding the treatment around South and Central Piers and also with United Utilities regarding Manchester Square pumping station. The urban design treatment for the intermediate parade areas is progressing satisfactorily and is being coordinated with the coast protection works and the design for the tramway. A consultant is assisting Council planners and engineers in developing a “Movement Strategy” for the Promenade, which will guide the design of the future highway layout and its integration with the tramway and parade areas. 

Local Transport Plan 

The detailed scheme proposals for the 2006/7 financial year have been reported to Executive together with the indicative programme for the following four years.   Work is proceeding on the implementation of the programme. Maintenance work to Whitegate Drive has been completed and works to reconstruct a number of footways is progressing. The local safety schemes to junctions on Cookson Street Mowbray Drive, Clifton Road/ Harrowside and Warbreck Drive/Shaftsbury Avenue have been completed. Works to install the new cycle facilities and upgrade the bus stops are progressing on site. Consultation has been carried out with local businesses regarding the proposal to introduce a dedicated bus lane on Talbot Road between Abingdon Street and Dickson Road. Other proposals are currently being designed and developed.  A report is being prepared for submission to Elected Members in February on the introduction of 20mph zones around schools and in residential areas.

Lifestyle Line

The Lifestyle Line is funded by Urban Bus Challenge grant from the Department for Transport and is operated by Blackpool Transport under contract to the Council and Lancashire County Council.  This funding was given to "pump prime" a service serving employment and education sites along the eastern corridor of the Fylde Coast, which were not served by existing commercial bus services.  The Lifestyle Line has been a considerable success with the majority of the route now viable as a commercial service.  The Department for Transport grant funding arrangements included the purchase of dedicated vehicles that are owned by the Council and Lancashire County Council. 

Despite the success of the service there are sections of the route which are not commercially viable and which will require support for a further period to enable the operator to take measures to ensure future long-term viability.  The current funding arrangements will expire in April 2007 and there are currently insufficient funds in the Council’s public transport revenue budgets to enable the Council to support the non-commercial elements of the route in Blackpool beyond April 2007.

There is a further issue with the existing buses being full at peak times and users being left at stops causing distress and inconvenience.  The use of larger vehicles on the route would help to overcome this issue and may also assist in the long-term commercial viability of the route as a whole.

Discussions are being held with Blackpool Transport and Lancashire County Council regarding the continued future operation of the service with funding of the non commercial sections of the route possibly being provided using a “kick start” arrangement funded from the sale of the existing vehicles.  It is hoped that these discussions will lead to the continued operation of the route in full will larger vehicles being used to increase the efficiency of the service.

Additional Highways Maintenance Funding

The  £1.2m programme of works agreed with the Portfolio Holder for Urban Environment is progressing satisfactorily and is being coordinated with other maintenance works funded from the Local Transport Plan and revenue budgets.  The micro asphalt surfacing to selected carriageways is now complete, and the carriageway reconstruction works, reconstruction of footways and the reconstruction of “bellmouth” entrances to selected roads are all progressing according to programme.  Savings against the original estimated costs for the works are likely to allow works to a further six streets which have been agreed with the Cabinet Member for Urban Environment.

Minor District Centre Improvements

The programme of minor works to enhance some district shopping centres is progressing satisfactorily and will be complete by the end of February.  Ward members have been consulted on the works in each location and will be notified as the works are completed.

Traffic Management Act

Work is continuing on the preparation of the Network User Hierarchy, defining the priority for each type of road users on each road in the town, for presentation to the Executive. This has been delayed due to resources being committed to the preparation of the Street lighting Private Finance Initiative.   Work continues to develop systems to monitor traffic movements on the road network for all road users and to address congestion issues.  Department for Transport is consulting on arrangements for ensuring that Traffic Authorities deliver the requirements of the Act and the implications of this for Blackpool are being assessed. 

Creation of a new Off Street Car Park on Lytham Road

Construction works have been completed and we are awaiting electrical supplies from United Utilities for the pay and display machines and lighting.  Parking Services have indicated that they intend to open the new facility to the public as soon as the traffic orders are in place.

Street lighting and Traffic Signals maintenance Private Finance Initiative

The Council’s “Expression of Interest” in the provision of Private Finance Initiative funding to renew and subsequently maintain derelict street lighting and traffic signal stock has been submitted to the Department for Transport and approval has been granted to submit a more detailed Outline Business Case for the proposals. It is hoped that the Executive will submit this to the Department for Transport in January following approval. Department of Transport have indicated that they will require a period of 16 weeks to consider submissions and will indicate in May whether or not we have approval to proceed with procurement.

Street Cleansing, Refuse and Waste Services  

The Executive agreed to a joint working arrangement with Lancashire County Council regarding the waste disposal Private Finance Initiative project.  This decision paves the way for financial close of the contract with Global Renewables Limited, which will see Blackpool’s waste treated at a new processing plant in Thornton by 2010/11.

Revised waste collection procedures were put in place for this year’s festive season, with residents able to put out up to three black bags of residual waste with their grey bin.  Collections also took place on Saturdays to enable all residents to receive an alternate weekly collection.  The arrangements were widely publicised in the media and each household received a new calendar, which included the Christmas collection details.

A litter enforcement campaign was launched, where the area around each high school is monitored for littering offences.  A small number of fixed penalty notices have been issued and we have received some positive feedback from residents about the reduction in litter as a result of the exercise.  These areas will continue to be monitored.

Operational Services  

The provision of the new children’s centre at Kincraig School continues to make good progress and should be completed on schedule in mid February. 

The £100,000 project providing homes for the homeless is also on target and is due for completion later this month.

The construction of the landscaping areas in the Talbot and Brunswick Improvement Neighbourhoods Initiative has been held up by bad weather but was substantially completed by the end of December. The Section is in the process of completing documents for inclusion on select lists for various organisations including Lancashire County Council, Five Piers Housing Association, Blackpool Coastal Housing and Danfo UK.

Tram Track Maintenance  

The following relates to updates on the items included in the Executive report taken to the previous Council meeting  

· Manchester Square to South Pier  – tram track relay/reconstruction (works being undertaken by Birse). Site clearance work completed. Works to the sub-grade and new concrete slab foundations are progressing well

· Tram track relay/reconstruction works between Beach Road and Thornton Gate. Work is scheduled for a January start with estimated 12 week construction period

· Carriageway/tramway resurfacing work (Metropole Hotel to Cocker Square). Work commenced on 8th January 2007. Work will be carried out under full isolation of the overhead line during contract hours

· Day to day maintenance will continue with the works being identified from the tram track routine inspections.

Public Conveniences  

Blackpool maintained membership of the Premier League of public toilets provision at the 2006 Loo of the Year awards.  We achieved fourth place, with seventeen facilities gaining 4-star awards and two gaining 3-star awards.
CCTV / Security  

The matrix, that is a major piece of equipment that helps control the CCTV operation has now been upgraded and is operational. The real time digital recording system that will produce higher definition recordings that will create stronger evidential data is still being commissioned. 

The £50,000 expenditure funded from Airport capital receipts as approved by Executive has been committed to fund essential replacement of defective cameras and recording equipment. 

Works to the Hounds Hill Centre development requires alterations to the cameras and underground communication links within the vicinity and we are working with Balfour Beatty the main contractors to reposition several cameras. The developer will pay the associated costs incurred. Cameras affected by this development located at the junction of Albert Road and Coronation Street and a re-sited camera at the junction of Adelaide Street West and Bank Hey Street are awaiting road crossing works or electrical supplies before the cameras can become operational. These are programmed for early in 2007. 

A new camera at the junction of Abingdon Street and Queen Street, that will be permanently linked through to Bonny Street CCTV monitoring room which is funded by the Town Centre Forum and the BSafe Blackpool (Community Safety and Drugs Team). The camera column and fibre optics are installed and electrical connections are programmed for early 2007.

The new CCTV system within Stanley Park is substantially completed. This is a six-camera system with night viewing capacity that is currently operating locally to the Sports Centre. Once the ICT network has been upgraded it will be connected to the Bonny Street CCTV monitoring room early in 2007.

Environmental Health and Trading Standards  

Operation Aegis, the security exercise undertaken to restrict access to the Council main car parks during the Christmas and New Year period has been successful in its objective, and a meeting has been convened to look at how it may be varied next year to reduce inconvenience to the public without prejudicing security at future holiday periods.

The smoke free provisions of the Health Act 2006 (smoke free legislation) will come into force on 1st July 2007, and a steering group led by environmental services staff and including other Council professional staff, staff from the Primary Care Trust, and external partners has been formed to ensure smooth implementation of the legislation and to oversee resource allocation of the funding in this new field of work.

Licensing  

Currently there are 1813 premises licences and 2357 personal licences issued under the Licensing Act 2003 in force. A significant level of enforcement activity has resulted in 13 applications to review premises licenses.  As a result of these applications four licences have been revoked, five have been suspended and one surrendered. Three applications remain to be determined. 

A comprehensive policy document dealing with hackney carriage and private hire licensing is being prepared and will be released for consultation in the near future. This document will incorporate the recommendations of the taxi quality scrutiny report.



	Thank you Mr Mayor, I will be pleased to invite any questions or comments from Councillors in relation to the Urban Environment portfolio.




